Faculty Senate Meeting Agenda 
Friday, March 2, 2007 
Wallace Hall, Room 622 
1:30 
Call to Order. 


The faculty senate meeting was called to order at 1:35 by Chair, Jerry Levine.

Members present: Carol Acker, Carolyn Sturgeon, Jeffrey Pietruszynski, Gerry Beller, Rebecca Francis, Carla Blankenbuehler, Deborah Wells, Jack Magan, Naveed Zaman, Phoebe Levine, Aaron Settle, Jerry Levine, Tom Guetzloff, Susan Marrash-Minnerly, Patricia Shafer, Rob Harris, Mike Lewis, Judith Whipkey, Deborah Wells

Members  absent: Cyrus Aleseyed

Ex Officio Members Present: Charles Byers, Ron Bartley, Robert Parker,  

Guests present: Greg Epps for Dr. Carter, Charlotte Giles, Paula McCoy, Sonya Armstrong, Craig Spaniol, Ronald Baker, Chuck Smith, Joe Saunders, T. Ramon Stuart, Cyrus Seyedmonir

Reading of the Minutes    

M. Lewis moved and J. Magan seconded that the minutes of the last meeting be approved as written. The motion carried.  

Review and Approval of Agenda. 

G. Beller moved and   C. Acker seconded that the agenda be approved as presented. The motion carried.  

Reports 

 Standing Committee Reports: 

EPC, Dr. Paula McCoy ‘s written report is attached and available online at the Faculty Senate website.   She provided the course numbers requested by the Senate at the last meeting. S. Marrash-Minnerly moved and J. Magan seconded that the report be approved. The motion carried. 

Cultural Affairs,  Dr. Charlotte Giles’ written report is attached and available online at the Faculty Senate website.  . She distributed the cultural affairs calendar for Spring 2007. (copy attached) She discussed highlights of the committee’s work and said that much of the success of this year’s cultural activity season is attributable to the improvements in printing facilities.

She discussed the increasing costs of add-ons  for brining guests in to the University. Airfares and hotel prices continue to rise.  In addition to fees, it costs approximately $2500 to bring a visiting artist to campus. It is difficult to hire qualified students to work in the theatre for special events because they require very specific training. She reiterated her request for an increase in student fees for cultural activities.  

The band and the choir will have new uniforms/costumes next year. 

 
J.Magan moved and  C. Acker seconded that the report be accepted. The motion carried.  

Program Review, Dr. Ronald Baker’s written report is attached and available online at 

the Faculty Senate website.  . The committee reviewed the following programs: BS in  Chemistry, History and Mathematics. The recommendation was to continue all three programs at the current level.

Dr Baker expressed concern over the fact that none of the members elected to the 

program review committee in the fall had any prior experience; therefore a great deal of meeting time was spent in learning the process. It was moved and seconded that this be referred to the appropriate committee. The motion carried. 

There is also some confusion between the review of academic departments and of degree programs which needs to be clarified. 

The committee questions whether or not the size of some programs  is becoming marginal in STM ??? disciplines.  Does the senate want to consider giving support to help increase recruiting for those departments?

Dr. Baker suggested that the senate consider  changing the title of “Planning and

Advancement” to “Planning and Institutional Research” since the current title does not exist in the institution’s organizational chart.   J. Magan moved and  N. Zaman seconded that the title be changed.  The motion carried

Academic Appeals There were no academic appeals this year. T. Guetzloff moved and J. Magan seconded acceptance. The motion carried. 
Library No representative from the library committee was present to give a report. 

Research and Development    Dr  Sonya Armstrong’s   written report is attached and available online at the Faculty Senate website.  . The committee received four proposals for grant funding and one for sabbatical this year.. 
 The sabbatical request was approved and sent to the VPAA’s office.


I is the recommendation of the committee that purposes for sabbatical leave be reviewed to determine whether or not the University should continue granting sabbatical leave for the completion of terminal degrees. M Lewis moved and J. Magan seconded that the report be accepted and that the issue be studied by the appropriate committee. The motion carried. 

WVSU President Carter

 Dr. Greg  Epps reported for Dr. Carter.  

The Phased Retirement Plan committee has met twice, and will also confer

with TIAA/Cref. The committee charged to study the feasibility of remerging WVSU and WVSCTC has completed its work. A copy of the written report was presented to each senator.

March 2007 marks the 116th anniversary of WVSU   Te Honors Convocation will be held on March 14th 

Interim WVSCTC President Bartley  A copy of Dr. Bartley’s written report as well as 

complete list of the achievements of the CTC are attached for the official records and available online at the faculty senate web site.
Dr Bartley reviewed highlights from his report. He publicly thanked Dr Charlotte Giles for her presentation Feb 8th in  recognition of Ella Fitzgerald. The CTC has been chosen to receive Innovator Award  from  ??  WVSCTC is the only college I WV to receive the award.

Minutes from the February 2007 faculty senate meeting are incorrect in stating that Dr. Bartley  thanked Dr Byers for help in hiring. The record should indicate that appreciation was expressed to Dr. Byers for including the CTC in activities of the office of Academic Affairs.  

Interim Vice President Byers Upon receipt of a list from the senate secretary, Dr. Byers will email a copy of his written report to each senator. Dr. Byers reviewed highlights of his report:
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Interim Vice President
The Academic Affairs Council met on February 6 in regular session and a call meeting was held on February 27, to address increasing the University graduation and retention rates.

The Academic Leaders met on February 9, 2007. The proposal for Release Time for Department Chairs was presented.

The Deans Council meets weekly on Tuesdays at 1:30 P.M.  Programs and issues related to the colleges, departments, and the Office of Academic Affairs are addressed.

The Strategic Plan, Academic College office renovations, and publications are current topics.

Mr. Patrick Hall, the new director of the Drain-Jordan Library, began work on March 1.  After he is settled, there will be an event to welcome him to the University.  Ms. Deborah Wells is to be congratulated and thanked for her dedicated work as interim director.

Activities of the Interim Vice President for Academic Affairs
The first meeting of the Task Group on Learning Centers met Friday, March 2 to explore ways of improving student learning.  (Persons in attendance included: Dean David Wohl, Dr. Carol Taylor-Johnson, Dr. Mahmoodul Islam, Dr. Gerald Beller, Mrs. Kelly Toledo, Mr. Thomas McClure, Dr. Timothy Alderman, Dr. Sonya Armstrong, and Dr. Jean Anaporte-Easton.  Members to be added Mrs. Barbara Cary and Dr, Jeffrey Pietruszynski.) 

Procedures and plans  for the Title III Part B and HBGI Technical Assistance Workshop on February 23-24 in Raleigh, NC. were explained to Title III Project Directors

Task Groups Reports have not been finalized from last semester.  Those task groups were on Registration, the Advising System; Academic College Offices; Registration & Records; Faculty, Classrooms, and Closed Classes; and WVSCTC\WVSU Academic Task Group.  The Continuing Education Task Group will be continued this semester.

New task groups will be formed during the Spring Semester to study adjunct faculty and graduate education.  A commission will be established by Academic Affairs to study General Education.  There has not been a through examination of General Education since 1987.

Workshops are planned this semester on Course Packs and Academic Organization

New degree programs were presented to the Academic Policies Committee of WVSU Board of Governors on March 1 by Dean Gail Flint as information items. Requests will be considered at the April 26, 2007 Board meeting.  The two programs are a Master of Science in Justice Administration and a Bachelor of Science in Sports Studies.

Academic Colleges and Offices were requested to meet to examine and make suggestions for increasing the University graduation and retention rates.  The information is needed for a report to be presented to Chancellor Noland by March 20, 2007.

Present work of the Interim Vice President includes: faculty status for Douglass Institute research and extension faculty; rate of pay for student research assistants; and coordination for University research and public service.

Evaluation of requests for promotion, tenure, sabbatical, and retention are in progress for recommendation to President Carter.

Vice President Parker. Copies of the financial report received by the Board Of 

Governors on March 1, 2007 were distributed to the faculty. A copy is attached

and available on line at the faculty senate website.  Mr. Parker explained that  the negative numbers reflect  the chargeback contract with WVSCTC. To date, $1,400,000.00 of the $2,400,000.00 contract has been received.

Discussion followed. In response to questions raised by senators, Mr. Parker offered the following information:

· The legislature covers the cost of raises for employees who are paid from the general revenue. The university must find the funding to cover the cost of raises for other employees.

· $446,000 would be required for a 3% salary increase for all faculty members. What would be the amount not covered by the legislature?

· April 9th is the deadline to submit tuition/fees requests to the HEPC. We’re not limited to what the state approves as available funds.

· The amount of money generated by the university’s graduate programs is not reflected in the budget. The indirect money from research grants is not reflected in the budget either.

· The only expenditure from the general fund for graduate programs is approximately $100,000 which is designated for graduate faculty.

Dr. Byers said that he will appoint a task force to study and publish the advantages of having graduate programs at WVSU. 

Professor Shafer, BOG, ACF  A copy of Professor Shafer’s written report is attached and available online at the Faculty Senate website. Her oral report highlighted specifics. The Chancellor doesn’t want to discuss changes in merit pay at this time  The Chancellor also wants to emphasize the fact that that higher education is a public good.

A large topic of discussion at the Advisory Council of Faculty was the Series 9 classification of faculty. The two doctoral granting institutions in the state have requested that these faculty not be eligible for tenure. The faculty senate needs to send a recommendation regarding the issue of Series 9 for term faculty. 


The audit report for both WVSU and WVSCTC indicated that without qualification the budgets of the institutions fairly represent the budgeting practices.

Professor Whipkey, IBOA   Professor Whipkey’s written report is attached and available online at the Faculty Senate website.  She included both the report for today and the one from last month when the senate meeting was cancelled due to a ruptured water main. She highlighted specifics from the reports. A motion was made to board and approved that WVSCTC  remain as an independent institution . 

Comments from the chair.  J. Levine called the attention of the senate to

the letter from the executive committee to Dr. Bartley and Mr. Stuart regarding the feasibility of remerging WVSU and WVSCTC. The faculty senate secretary read the letter to the senate.  This will be on the agenda  of the next senate meeting. 

Old Business. 

 Status of the search for the  VPAA Search. 

Dr. Epps reported that the committee met last week and narrowed the field of  candidates to six. The next step is to verify references and host on-campus visits for them. The new VPAA is expected to be on bard by July 1, 2007.  

Status of search for CTC President. -Professor Whipkey reported that the first review of candidates will take place at the end of March.  

Status of  the re-merger feasibility study committee. This item was discussed earlier in the meeting. . 

Questions for Mr. Parker – Deborah Wells asked a series of questions which had been developed and sent to Mr. Parker prior to this meeting: [add the questions]

1. 

Mr. Parker stated that he doesn’t have the answers to several of the questions

Dr. Byers: responded that  one on Title III budget was cut. No programs were dropped, Additional funds in research and development  were used to continue certain programs, e.g. the library. The University has been  sustained  through indirect monies from R&D funds.     He is hoping several things will come to pass that will prevent us from dropping programs.  There is a possibility of an  additional $150,000 next year.  R&D receives money  from use of the campus ATM machines and the purchasing of Pepsi products.

2. 

Dr. Byers responded that next year is last year of the comprehensive 

development program which will determine funding for programs and funding  priorities. We  should have an increase next year since we have had consistently increasing funds due to increased  enrollment.  We’ll know how much money we’re going to get around July 1

Typically funding decisions are based on recommendations  from project

heads as to required needs, desired needs, and what’s best for the university as a whole.  The budget goes to the President who sends it to DC [oh dear, what does this mean?]  There has been tremendous decrease in funds this year. No monies were turned in for the library or student affairs this year because the legislature needs to see that we don’t have enough money to fund the library and student services.  If anyone on Title III resigns/retires, s/he won’t be replaced

3. 

Dr. Byers: hopes that current programs can continue. Some programs

can be sustained by one-time purchases

4. 


Dr. Byers stated that  external groups (e.g. alumni groups) who raise

money under the name of WVSU are not unified in the way they go about raising money. All groups are not operating on the same page in raising money. A document will be going to all fund-raising groups stating that their efforts need to be better coordinated 

5. 

Mr. Parker: responded that there has been a financial impact on both 

institutions and both institutions continue to seek additional funds Our CTC is the lowest funded CTC  per FTE in the state. He said he can’t really answer the question regarding the impact of continued separation versus a re-merger of the to institutions. He said that it is clear to everyone that both institutions are under funded

6. 

Dr. Byers: said that some people were moved to Title III, e.g., the print

Shop. Steve Tyson was moved from state funds to Title III. Anything we do to improve the institution and its image can be paid for through Title III. These changes were made to ease up the budget for ENG.   Title III is tapped out for employees. The university employ a lot of students through Title III and  hopes to hire more to do some of the jobs that full time employees are currently doing.

When asked if the decisions of the VPAA and VPPA are unanimous

regarding how to manage cuts in budget , Dr. Byers responded that  “sometimes the vice presidents are competitive.”

Ad hoc committee on Merit Pay.  The written report of professors M. Lewis and T.. Guetzloff.  is attached and available online at the Faculty Senate website.  Dr. Guetzloff reviewed highlights and moved that resolutions 1 and 2 be sent to President Carter. G. Beller seconded the motion. Discussion followed. The motion carried unanimously.

New Business. 

Professor Shafer invited discussion regarding whether or not Series 9 provisions should include term faculty at four-year institutions.

 
Discussion revolved around the following issues:

· Does it water down tenure?

· There’s no idea of what salaries would be. Series 9 doesn’t address salary

· Is it renewable individually [per faculty member] on negotiated terms?   

· Is there growth allowed? 

· It could allow freedom/flexibility in some areas where it’s difficult to find qualified faculty with terminal degrees, e.g., television production

J. Magan moved and M. Lewis seconded that the faculty senate state its position as being opposed to the idea of renewable term faculty contracts. On a hand vote of five in favor and eight opposed, the motion failed to carry.

Campus Security. - Dr. Seyedmonir reported that he was caught in an on-campus shooting  between Gore Hall and the President’s house at 2 in the afternoon   He appreciates how quickly Chief Saunders responded which was within 30-40 seconds. The incident raises serious concern over safety issues on campus.

Chief Saunders reported that on December 8, 2007 at 2:30 pm, the Detroit connection was involved in a shooting.  They know who did the shooting but do not have a credible wines, so the perpetrator cannot be arrested. He has apparently been interacting with a WVSU student for about a year. Students from campus newspaper used to interview with campus security each week about incidents on campus  and report them in the paper. That doesn’t happen anymore. It was recommended that the Yellow Jacket be encouraged to continue the reporting of campus incidents.

There was much discussion. 

Chief Saunders said that students can call  a confidential number -- X5555 –  and report security concerns. The executive committee will explore what the senate can do to help get more security officers.

Elections of senators  Dr. Guetzloff. distributed the schedule for senate elections.

Nominating Committee It was move and seconded  to approve R.Harris, M. Lewis, and S. Marrash-Minnerly  as the nominating committee. The motion carried.

Department Chair Elections.  Professor Shafer. Reported that no chairs were elected in 2004 so no elections were necessary in 2007. C. Smith has asked to be relieved of the duties of chair of Political Science and G. Beller has agreed to serve as chair. The new VPAA will determine the chair of the Sociology department.

Notice of Plans for Election of BOG and ACF representatives.  Professor Shafer reminded the senate that the CTC and WVSU vote for one representative to the Board of Governors. The individual institutions vote for  representatives to the Advisory Council of Faculty.

Closing of School Procedures.  Dr. Levine led a discussion of policies governing the closing of school due to inclement weather. . 

Ad hoc Web Committee  Professor Lewis reported that this is an ongoing committee, and more reports will follow. He is not confident that the current mechanism will succeed. All interested parties are invited to be a part of the process.. 

Administrative Policy Change regarding release time for department chairs. - Professor Lewis. Stated that the faculty had no input in the decision to change the way department chairs receive release time. Collectively, as faculty, we should have input. 


Dr. Byers responded that the office of the VPAA determines release time, and the issue was originally initiated by faculty. There is great disparity in department sizes, and currently all chairs receive the same release time.  

Adjournment The motion to adjourn was made, seconded and passed unanimously. The meeting was adjourned at 4:45pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Susan Marrash-Minnerly, MFA

Secretary
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